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Grove Hill Academy 

Operational Policies and Procedures 

1279 Weatherford Street 

Auburn, Al 36830 

334.521.0308 

@grovehillacademyauburn.com 

PHILOSOPHY  

Grove Hill Academy (GHA) strives to provide relationship oriented, developmentally appropriate 
early education for infants – preschoolers. We understand that early education is a 
developmental process of the whole child – requiring attention to the social, emotional, physical, 
cognitive and spiritual domains. Many early childhood programs emphasize learning routines, 
social skills, knowing the names of shapes, colors, days of the week, and other narrow goals 
thought to be important for starting school. Yes, our program prepares children for continued 
schooling, but our focus is preparing children for life – lives of joy, creativity, and love for the 
process of understanding our world. We approach our mission with an overarching commitment 
to respect for the child, the child’s family, and the child’s potential as a citizen within the broader 
community.   

A program’s educational philosophy is evident within its curriculum but also through the daily 
interactions among staff, families, and children engaged in a caring community of learners.  Due 
to our philosophy and the critical partnerships we envision, it is critical that families understand 
and support the philosophy and mission of the program. We desire to learn about your family, 
your routines and rituals and the goals that you have for your child. Likewise, we expect you to 
understand our philosophy and mission and respect the experience and commitments that we 
exhibit through our child-centered approaches to early care and education. We intend to be a 
dynamic program that holds to long established tenets of best practice yet also embraces 
innovations through research and inspired programs from around the world.  

Grove Hill Academy is currently licensed through the Alabama Department of Human 
Resources and will begin to seek national accreditation following the first year of operation.  

About Us 

In 2016, Jim Ward’s daughter Holly was expecting and seeking child care arrangements in the 
Auburn community. Even though she had been placed on several waiting lists, when her child 
was born, there was still not a program with availability to enroll her child. Jim, a successful 
business owner in the Atlanta area asserted, “Well, let’s just build one!” 
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From this family’s desire for high quality childcare for their own child, Grove Hill Academy was 
born – to provide a high quality early education and care to the children and families of Auburn, 
Alabama. 

Research supports the idea that the quality of an early childhood program rests solidly on the 
quality of the program’s staff. We are committed to providing qualified, caring, and educated 
staff who are dedicated to positive relationships with families and professional development. 
Most of our staff have a 2 or 4 year degree, or a Child Development Associate Credential 
(CDA). All of our staff are required to participate in regular professional development and 
training activities. In 2019, GHA is beginning a master teacher program that will provide 
enhanced education and training opportunities to a select number of teacher leaders. 
Developing a high quality staff guarantees a high quality of care for your child. Further, we seek 
to provide opportunities to enhance the early childhood workforce by creating observation and 
internship experiences for students at local colleges and universities.  

Jim Ward, GHA’s Chief Executive Officer, continues to run a printer and cartridge company in 
the Metro Atlanta area. He has successfully run this business for 30+ years. His daughter, co-
owner, Holly Sinquefield, is a 2012 Auburn University graduate in Social Work in 2012.  

Hours of Operation   

Grove Hill Academy is open Monday through Friday from 6:30 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. The Academy 
is closed the following holidays:  

New Year’s Day   Memorial Day   Independence Day 

Labor Day   Thanksgiving (2 days)  Christmas (24th, 25th, 26th) 

Holidays are subject to change with prior notification from administration. Should a holiday fall 
on Saturday, we will be closed on Friday. If a holiday falls on Sunday, we will be closed on 
Monday. 

Please note: Although the facility is open from 6:30 a.m. to 6:00 p.m., children may only allow 
attend a maximum of 10 hours daily. Leaving a child at the program past 10 hours will require 
an additional payment of $15 for that program day.  

Enrollment Forms     

Families are responsible for completing the following forms prior to enrollment. 

 Registration Form 
 Medical Report 
 Certification of Immunization (Blue Slip) 
 Parent Agreement 
 School Transportation Plan (for ages 5 to 12 years) 
 Operational Policies Agreement 

Each enrollment form requests specific information required by the Alabama Department of 
Human Resources and information that we have deemed essential to your child’s safely and 
well being. All information must be provided with parent signatures prior to enrollment. All 
information provided is maintained in secure locations and is considered to be confidential to 
program administration and necessary staff. 
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Tuition and Fees  

Grove Hill Academy is funded completely from tuition and fees. Upon enrollment, families agree 
to pay all applicable tuition and fees in advance as stipulated. Tuition is not reduced or refunded 
for any reason such as child absences, unexpected closings, severe weather, vacations, or 
domestic situations. Payment options include weekly, biweekly, and monthly. Payments are 
considered late on the 1st working day after the due date. A fee of $5.00 will be assessed daily 
for each day payments are late.  

Grove Hill Academy Tuition Rates- June 2019 

Age Group Weekly Monthly 

Three & Four 195 820 

Two 205 860 

Under Two 220 925 

After School 110 460 

Program 

 

We offer a 20% discount to families with multiple children attending the program. The discount 
is applied to the tuition cost for the oldest child enrolled. For example, if there is a 4-year-old 
and 1-year-old enrolled, the 20% discount will be applied to the 4-year-old’s tuition. Tuition is not 
discounted for families only needing part-time care.  

Fees 

A nonrefundable enrollment fee of $175.00 is required at the time of enrollment. Each year, an 
annual registration fee of $175.00 is charged. Annual fees cover ongoing consumable 
maintenance, custodial, and educational supplies and resources.  

Miscellaneous Fees: 

A fee of $1.00 per minute is incurred when a parent is late in picking up a child. Late 
payment must be made at the time of pick up (6:00 p.m.) Consistently late pick up is unfair 
to program staff and can jeopardize the relationship between the family and the program. 
The program reserves the right to cease enrollment of children whose families cannot 
adhere to the hours of operation.  

Late fees and non-sufficient fund fees will be strictly imposed without exception. Families 
who are frequently late with payments jeopardize the stability of the program. Therefore, 
repeated incidences of late payments or returned checks may unfortunately require 
withdrawal from the program. A returned check fee of $25.00 is assessed for every check or 
electronic withdrawal returned by your bank. If a returned check causes your payment to be 
late, a late payment fee will also be assessed. 

Special Care Fees 
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Grove Hill Academy strives to provide a supportive environment for each child regardless of 
challenges or limitations that might accompany his/her development. However, as a private 
program, some additional resources that might be necessary to completely meet each individual 
need may be limited. In situations where additional staffing and/or other supports are deemed 
necessary for a child’s physical, social, emotional, and/or learning needs, GHA will contact 
families to discuss any possible additional fees that might be required. As well, we will attempt 
to coordinate with early intervention services that families may secure for their child.   

Supplies 

Families are responsible for all items and supplies accompanying the child’s age and 
developmental needs. The program does not supply diapers, formula or any other 
product used for the child’s personal care.  

Families are expected to maintain the program’s inventory of personal supplies. Staff will notify 
parents when their child is running low on supplies. Should parents not provide the necessary 
supplies, the cost of those supplies (for example diapers) will be added to the tuition. Diapering 
supply fees will be billed at $2.00 per use. The parent will be called to the program immediately 
when adequate food, formula, or breast milk is not supplied.  

Withdrawal 

A two-week written notice is required when withdrawing your child from the program. Grove Hill 
Academy may at its discretion require that a child be withdrawn in the best interest of the child, 
other children, and/or the ongoing administration of the program. Under most circumstances, 
GHA will attempt to provide a two-week notice of withdrawal. However, depending on the 
circumstances, it is possible that no advance notice will be given. No refunds of paid tuition or 
fees are provided within a designated payment period. 

Arrival and Departure Procedures 

Grove Hill Academy uses the childcare program software, Procare, to manage children’s files 
and attendance. Parents are required to check in/out their child upon arrival and departure at 
the computer station located at the entrance of the facility.  

Parents are required to sign the attendance sheet in the classroom upon arrival and departure 
due to licensing requirements. Every child must be signed out daily. If a parent does not sign a 
child in or out as described, a $5 charge will be applied PER signature due at time of child pick 
up. The State of Alabama requires a parent to sign a child in upon arrival and out upon 
departure. This procedure is essential to our ability to remain a licensed facility.  

Our responsibility begins when you place your child in the care of a staff member and ends 
when you take him/her from the care of a staff member. Please do not allow your child to 
wander off unattended or leave the building ahead of you. For safety purposes, only those listed 
on the enrollment forms as designated person for pick up will be permitted to leave with your 
child/children. If a circumstance should arise for someone other than those on your list to pick 
up your child/children, you will need to update your list in advance. We will require a Valid ID for 
identification of an individual we do not recognize. Any person attempting to pick up a child from 
GHA will be expected to comply with our policies and procedures.  

GHA staff members are dedicated to providing well-planned experiences and environments for 
children. Therefore, we feel that it is important that children arrive each morning in time to 
participate in the planned activities and routines of the day. If you find that your child will arrive 
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after 10:00 a.m., please notify staff in advance to avoid unintended disturbances in the 
classroom activities (including nap, snack, lunch times) and to ensure a smooth transition. As 
necessary, please involve the director and/or assistant director to assist you in late arrivals.  

 

Injuries     

GHA makes every effort to ensure the safety of your child while in our care. Unfortunately, 
accidents do occur. Program staff members are trained in CPR and basic first aid procedures. 
Should your child experience an injury at GHA, we have implemented the following procedures: 

 The teacher will immediately advise the administrative staff.  
 The administrative staff will determine the severity of the injury (i.e., scrapes, 

bumps, bruises, etc.)  
 We will administer first aid, call the parent and/or guardian to report injury, and 

forward an accident report home with the person that picks up your child at the 
end of the day.   

 In case of a serious accident or injury, EMS (911) will be contacted first. Within 
the limits of their ability, the staff will administer first aid. We will make every 
attempt to contact you immediately. If we cannot reach you, we will call the 
person you have indicated on the forms to make medical decisions for your child. 
If we cannot reach you, we will release your child into the custody of the 
emergency first responders to transport your child for immediate medical care.  

 Staff is prohibited from transporting an injured child. A staff member will remain 
with your child until you arrive.   

 According to DHR regulations, families are completely responsible for the 
medical care of their child resulting from any illness or injury. GHA is not 
financially responsible for medical care needed by any child.  

Children's Illness     

High quality programs take extra precautions to prevent the spread of disease. Even with 
precautions, children new to childcare programs are likely to experience an increase in mild 
illnesses. The frequency and severity of these will vary from child to child. When a child is ill, a 
special level of attention and care is required. Therefore, when your child’s illness is such that 
he/she is unlikely to participate normally in program activities, he/she should remain at home. 
Families will be informed when children become ill at school and must be picked up. As 
necessary, children who become ill at school may be cared for by a staff person in the facility 
clinic until parent arrives. When parents are called to pick up a sick child, we expect pick up to 
occur within 30 minutes of notification. If contact cannot be made with a parent in a reasonably 
short time, we will contact the person(s) designated on your emergency care form and ask them 
to pick up your child. The following conditions require that children be picked up from GHA:  

• Fever of 101 or greater, until 24 hours symptom free without fever reducing medication  

• Signs/symptoms of severe illness, including: lethargy, uncontrolled coughing, 
inexplicable irritability or persistent crying, difficulty breathing, and/or wheezing  

• RSV (respiratory syncytial virus): may return after 5 days with doctor’s note 
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• Diarrhea and changes in regular bowel movements not associated with diet changes or 
medications; diarrhea should cease for 24 hours before returning to the program unless 
approved by physician  

• Blood in stools not explainable by dietary change, medication, or hard stools  

• Vomiting (single instance) The child can return after vomiting has been resolved for 24 
hours or until a health care provider determines the cause for vomiting is not contagious 
and the child is not in danger of dehydration  

• Rash until a physician determines that these symptoms do not indicate a 
communicable disease  

• Pink eye (conjunctivitis) until after treatment has been initiated for 24 hours  

• Head lice: must stay home until all nits have been removed from the scalp (have 
evaluated with director/assistant director upon return)   

• Scabies, return with approval from doctor’s note  

• Tuberculosis, until a health care provider states that the child is on appropriate therapy 
and can attend childcare  

• Impetigo, until all sores are dried and crusted over 

• Hand Foot and Mouth sores have dried and crusted and no fever  

• Strep throat, until 24 hours after initial antibiotic treatment and cessation of fever  

• Chicken pox, until all sores have dried and crusted   

• Pertussis, until 5 days of appropriate antibiotic treatment has been completed  

• Mumps, until 9 days after onset of symptoms  

• Measles, until 4 days after onset of rash  

• Rubella, until 6 days after onset of rash  

• Unspecified respiratory tract illness accompanied by another illness which requires 
exclusion  

• Pinworms, return after full treatment and no signs of worms or symptoms  

If your child travels outside the USA you will be required to have a medical release from a 
physician stating the child is free of infectious or contagious disease before he/she may return 
to Grove Hill Academy. 

Medications    

We do not administer any medication to children in our care except in cases of recurring 
medical conditions, such as asthma or allergic reactions. The child's parent or health care 
provider may sign a medication authorization form allowing Grove Hill Academy to administer 
the medication when symptoms occur for up to a six-month period. The authorization must 
include information on symptoms to watch for and when medication should be administered. 
Items such as diaper ointment, sunscreen, and insect repellent must be labeled with the child's 
name as well as a parent's signature on the container in order for GHA to administer the 
product. Any prescription drug or over the counter drug sent to the center must be in its original 
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container and clearly labeled with your child’s name, the name of the drug, and directions for 
administration. Please put all medicine and dispensers in a Ziploc bag with your child’s name on 
the bag. Fever reducing/pain management over the counter medicine will not be given at the 
center to suppress a fever. You will need to provide the center with a new immunization “Blue 
Slip” each time your child is given an immunization or when the immunization form expires.  

Toilet Learning 

Learning to use the toilet is an individual developmental process that is an important milestone 
in the life of the child (and the parents!). Professionals recommend that children be allowed to 
be active participants in developing the understanding of their bodies and how to use toilet 
facilities. GHA expects parents to initiate toilet learning with their child at the appropriate time – 
when the child is ready. GHA will assist the child as they are learning to use the toilet. During 
this transition, please communicate clearly and openly with the staff about the child’s progress. 
To support the child’s success, please send the child to the program in clothing that is 
appropriate for training. Understand that overalls, belts, or tight-fitting clothing may provide 
difficulties for the child and will hinder his/her progress.  

Special Rights and Needs 

Grove Hill Academy accepts and welcomes children with special needs. Along with coordinating 
referrals to the Alabama Early Intervention program or the Auburn Early Education Center and 
working with assigned specialists, Grove Hill will accommodate to the best of our ability to 
provide a safe and rewarding learning experience.  

A child with allergies must have an Allergy Action Plan posted in a visible location in the 
classroom. If the allergy is food related, an Allergy Action Plan must also be posted in the 
kitchen area. All staff working in the classroom of child with allergies must review the Allergy 
Action Plan to ensure understanding of emergency procedures should the child have an allergic 
reaction. All allergic reactions must be documented with a Health Incident Form. 

An Emergency Care Plan will be on file for any child or staff member with special health care 
needs (seizures, etc). A copy of the Emergency Care Plan must be kept in the classroom 
emergency binder. All staff working in the classroom must familiarize themselves with this plan, 
should an emergency arise. If necessary, staff will receive training regarding a child’s or staff 
member’s specific health care needs. 

Curriculum  

We define curriculum as inclusive of child-initiated and teacher-directed activities and 
experiences of young children that support and enrich their development across all domains. 
Our approaches emerge from our ongoing pursuit of Developmentally Appropriate Practices, the 
guidelines for early childhood education published by the National Association for the Education 
of Young Children (NAEYC). Developmentally appropriate practices emerge when teachers 
make decisions about children’s education based upon what is understood about child 
development, the individual child, and the social and cultural context where the child lives and 
learns. Critical components of our commitment to early education include: 

Relationships – Secure relationships are vital to the child’s sense of well-being and their 
capacity to learn. We strive to get to know your child and family and use that knowledge to 
inform our practices. We aim to meet individual needs, interests, and celebrate 
accomplishments. We guide children’s behavior and manage our classrooms within the context 
warm, secure relationships.  
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Environment – We pay attention to both the physical and social-emotional environments of each 
classroom. We strive to create environments that are stimulating to children’s interests and 
provide a broad range of choices for exploration and play. Teachers focus upon creating an 
environment where mutual respect is continually practiced through consistent positive 
interactions among all members of the classroom community – including adults and children. 
GHA is fortunate to have a beautiful and challenging outdoor environment that promotes many 
opportunities for gross motor play, social exchanges, and intellectual stimulation. 

Experiences – Daily experiences include many invitations to play – recognized as the primary 
mechanism for children’s learning in the early years. Teachers also plan small group activities 
that focus upon children’s literature and topics that often align to curriculum investigations. Field 
trips are often coordinated to support children’s connections to the community and to enrich 
children’s learning opportunities.  

Grove Hill Academy uses the Creative Curriculum for Preschool to guide the planning of 
environments, activities, and experiences in each of the classrooms. Lesson plans are posted in 
the classroom each week. These plans contain a number of activities designed to foster each 
child’s development and the development of the group as a whole. Lesson plans evolve in 
response to children’s changing interests and program goals. Each classroom set-up includes 
interest areas/centers that include blocks, dramatic play, books, gross motor, fine motor, and art 
activities. Outdoor play is important to a child’s physical development and must be included in 
both the morning and afternoon schedule. Self-selection or “free-play” is a daily part of the 
curriculum giving children the opportunity to choose which center or activity he/she participates 
in. This promotes creative expression and development of important social skills. 

School Age and Summer Program 

After school children will be provided a snack upon arrival. Their afternoon activities include 
outside play (weather permitted) and quiet time for homework. We will provide students who are 
majoring in various studies to provide assistance to our after-school children during this time. 
During the summer there will be a program provided for our school age children to attend. This 
will include fun activities at the center and field trips for hands on experiences. There is a 
summer activity fee that pays for all summer activities except for certain field trips that cannot be 
included. The summer fee may change per year based on the costs of activities and changes of 
costs at venues.  

Holidays and Birthday Celebrations 

Grove Hill Academy celebrates Valentine’s Day, Easter, Halloween, Thanksgiving, and 
Christmas. These celebrations may include special events, food, and special guests. Some 
other holiday celebrations (for example but not limited too; Hanukkah, Passover, All Saints Day, 
etc.) may be incorporated into learning experiences or world and cultural exploration in lesson 
plans. If you have religious beliefs that prohibit your child/children from participating in certain 
activities please bring it to the Administration’s attention.  

Birthday celebrations are a special time in a child’s life. If you would like to bring in a special 
treat to celebrate your child’s special day please coordinate with your child’s lead teacher on 
what and when to bring the treat. Invitations to parties outside of the center will only be giving to 
all classmates and is to be opened with the child at home.  

Access Policy 
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Any person in the center who is not an owner, staff member, substitute, or subcontracted staff 
or volunteer who has had a record check and approval to be involved with child care shall not 
have unrestricted access to children for whom that person is not the parent, guardian or 
custodian. 

Center staff will approach anyone who is on the property of the center without their knowledge 
to ask what their purpose is. If a staff member is unsure about the reason, the Director or 
Assistant Director to get approval for the person to be on site. If it becomes a dangerous 
situation, staff will follow the “Dangerous Adult” procedure. Non-agency persons who are on the 
property for other reasons such as maintenance, repairs, etc., will be monitored by a paid staff 
member and will not be allowed to interact with children on the premises.  

The Director is not obligated to provide permission and must consult with their DHR licensing 
agent first. 

All individuals who are visiting the center (i.e., someone who is not a parent or authorized pick-
up person; or staff member) is required to sign in at the office before entering the center. The 
visitor is then required to sign out before leaving the building. Staff members should notify the 
Director and/or Assistant Director if expecting a visitor. There will be no visitors for employees 
during operation. 

Please provide a copy of the custody agreement if parents are separated or divorced, that 
states who has custody and which (if both) parent can pick up the child. If any additional 
changes in custody are made then please provide an updated copy immediately. A parent must 
provide legal documentation to the Director or Assistant Director that a judge has signed into 
order the custody rights of said child. We WILL NOT go by any parent or guardian’s verbal 
requests.  

Communication 

 Effective communication among adults at home and school is vital for the growth and success 
of your child’s learning experience. Please keep an open and honest dialog with your teachers 
about the home lives of your children (i.e. parent out of town or ill, deaths, family visits and 
trips). Teachers will regularly send home newsletters, notes, and information. General 
information will be posted on bulletin boards in the center and classrooms. GHA also will 
frequently provide communication via email. Parents are encouraged to share any concern with 
teachers, the Assistant Director and Director. Written or telephone messages can be used to 
arrange for conferences. Parent-Teacher conferences are an important aspect in the 
understanding of a child’s needs and accomplishments. Lead Teachers are expected to conduct 
a minimum of two parent-teacher conferences per year in April and October. A copy of the 
parent-teacher conference form and child development summary must be placed in the child’s 
permanent file following conferences. 

Staff Turnover 

GHA understands the importance of consistent secure relationships among caregivers and 
children. The childcare industry nationwide is challenged by the reality of frequent staff turnover. 
As a new educational program, our process of recruiting and retaining high quality staff is 
ongoing as we continue to identify personnel who aspire to our program philosophy and goals. 
We strive to keep staff turnover to a minimum by offering competitive wages, professional 
development, and a positive work environment. Despite our efforts, sometimes staff members 
relocate, resign to pursue higher education, or accept other employment opportunities. Every 
opportunity is made to retain high quality staff and ensure a smooth transition when staff 
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turnover occurs. As our program enters its second year, we anticipate greater continuity and low 
levels of staff turnover. 

Emergency Drills  

Fire Drills are held monthly and Severe Weather Drills are held monthly to ensure children are 
accustom to emergency evacuation and relocation procedures.   

Fire 

Grove Hill Academy follows and meets all standards for licensing by the fire department. 
Children will be evacuated immediately to the front of the parking lot, around the trees. 
Emergency plans are posted in classrooms and throughout the center.  

Tornado 

We have double re-enforced cement walls throughout our classroom hallways to provide shelter 
for strong storms and tornados. All children will be moved into these hallways until given the all 
clear by the city.  

Power and Water Failure 

In hot or cold weather, the children will be kept as comfortable as possible. After 30 minutes of 
failure, and no assurance on how quickly power or water will return, parents will be notified to 
pick up their children. Grove Hill Academy cannot operate without water, due to Heath 
Department requirements. Grove Hill Academy, LLC. must maintain a certain degree of 
temperature in the building and rooms per DHR minimum standards.  

Weather Closures  

The Center will close for emergency weather conditions based on what Auburn City Schools 
decide. If Auburn City schools open at 10:00am, we will open at 10:00am. Check local TV and 
radio stations as well as websites for updates. 

Transportation 

Grove Hill Academy will provide transportation from Auburn City schools if there are at least 
three children needing transportation from the school for the after school program in the Auburn, 
Alabama area. No transportation will be provided to and from a child’s home. It is Grove Hill 
Academy policy to provide safe and reliable transportation for children from school, on field 
trips, and during summer programs. The drive will not allow children to be released to 
parent/guardian during transportation of children. Children may only be released at Grove Hill 
Academy. Staffing, in addition to driver, may be required to meet child to staff ratio set by 
Alabama DHR minimum standards. Children are to be signed onto the van and from the van 
through the transportation report give by the Department of Human Resources. Children will be 
required to be properly seat belted and comply with all requirements for car and booster seats. 
Children must comply with all safety requirements including verbal directions given from the 
driver or staff. Any child who is written up for failure to comply with policy may be expelled from 
the transportation vehicle for the remainder of the school year; as well as any parent/center 
agreement for transportation for child will be null and void for the remainder of the school year. 
Any transportation provided by the parent/guardian is the sole responsibility of the parent or 
guardian.  

 Field Trips 
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Grove Hill Academy LLC offers a variety of experiences both at and away from the center. Field 
trips are a creative way to enrich a theme and expand the learning environment. The Director 
and/or Assistant Director must approve all field trips. Field trips require a parent to complete a 
“Field Trip Permission Form.” These forms can be obtained from the Director and/or Assistant 
Director. Parents must be notified at least one week before the planned field trip.  

Weapons/ Violent Play  

Adults often become concerned when children’s play turns to violent themes or includes pretend 
use of weapons.  We recognize that children “play about” what they are thinking about. Children 
use play to work out the thoughts and emotions that are connected to scenarios that they do not 
fully understand. As well, we understand that many times, children’s violent play emerges from 
exposure to media that is not developmentally appropriate. GHA will redirect children when their 
play themes include violence and/or the use of weapons. More importantly we will strive to have 
conversations with children to better understand their play and communicate the ideals of 
peace, respect, and positive ways of solving problems. Toys should not be brought from home 
unless there is a special opportunities for sharing. Any toy that is brought that is of a violent 
nature (toy guns, movie themed toys) will be kept in the child’s cubbie and returned home. 
Competitive behavior is minimized in our programs. In young children, competition often 
increases negative behavior and decreases acceptance of others. Bullying is not considered 
acceptable behavior; all efforts will be made to guide children in finding appropriate ways to 
interact with others.  

Meals     

The Center serves a morning snack afternoon snack to all children who are in attendance at the 
time of service. Lunch will be provided for all children, except for babies still taking a bottle or 
trying out new food plus bottle fed. Parents may choose to provide their children a lunch if they 
wish (tuition price do NOT change should you provide your own meal).  

All of our provided meals strive to meet the Department of Human Services guidelines for 
nutritious, appropriate foods for young children. Our Menus, kitchen facilities, and cooking 
procedures also follow their guidelines. Our kitchen is inspected regularly by the Health 
Department. We welcome menu suggestions. However, we are NOT able to prepare separate 
meals for children based on their preferences. All children will be served the same meal, with 
the following exceptions. 

►A child that is allergic or sensitive to a particular food. In this case, a physician’s note is 
required, which must state which food(s) are to be avoided. In those cases, the identified foods 
will not be served. Families must provide acceptable substitutions if desired. Please notify the 
Director or Assistant Director upon enrollment if this applies to your child. 

If your child will not be eating the Center’s food, you may provide a meal from home. Please 
ensure that the meal is nutritious, and do not include foods that will cause problems in the 
classroom, such as candy, gum, sweets, or soda. 

Infants are served whenever they are hungry. All other children eat their meals together with 
their classmates. Morning snack service starts about 8:30am, lunch starts about 11:00am and 
afternoon snack is served about 3:00pm. We will not “hold” meals for your child. If your child is 
not at the Center when a meal is serves, he/she will not receive that meal. Please make 
arrangements for your child to be fed prior to arrival if it is after meal service time. All menu 
changes will be posted on the “Parents Need to Know” board.  
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Clothing & Personal Belongings  

Families should refrain from sending children to the program with toys and other personal items 
from home. We want children to engage with the planned environments that exist in the 
classrooms and outdoors. On certain occasions, children will be permitted to bring personal 
items such as for “show and tell” activities. The Center cannot be responsible for any items 
brought from home, including jewelry. 

Your child will have the opportunities to experience a variety of activities. Children will be using 
art materials, enjoying outside play and self-feeding at times. Children should arrive to school 
wearing clothing that is suitable to varieties of planned and unplanned activities. We expect 
children to play vigorously, explore freely, and, get messy. GHA cannot be responsible for 
clothing that may become dirty or damaged. The program plans a minimum of 45 minutes to an 
hour of outdoor time for all children, weather permitting.  

Each child will need one complete set of clothes at the center. Please mark all personal items 
for easy identification, such as coats, sweaters, gloves, blankets, etc. 

Discipline and Guidance Policy     

At Grove Hill Academy, your child will develop self-discipline & constructive self-management of 
conflicts through positive guidance & understanding that every action has a logical 
consequence. Behavior modifications begin with re-direction, warnings, if-then statements, time 
away from the group or activity in The Thinking Spot.  A discussion of inappropriate action or 
behavior to help the child understand what is and is not appropriate will occur.  

We reserve the right to refuse or discontinue service if a child exhibits a pattern of defiance 
towards authority, uses excessive harsh language, bites, or poses a threat against self, staff or 
the children in care.  

Tax Statement  

A statement will be provided before January 31st of each year for those who plan to expense 
childcare when filing taxes with the IRS. Please make arrangements to pick up these forms; 
they will not be mailed.  

Keeping Children Safe Reporting Abuse or Neglect 

Alabama Law requires caregivers to report suspected child abuse or neglect to the Lee County 
DHR or law enforcement. Failure to report suspected abuse or neglect is a crime. Employers 
are prohibited from retaliating against caregivers who make reports in good faith. The Center’s 
Director or teacher will notify the Department of Human Resources, and/or the local law 
enforcement officials, when it appears that a child is being seriously neglected or abused.   

You are entitled to see the following information. You may ask the Director or Assistant to show 
you the most recent copy of:  

*Minimum Standards for this Child Daycare Center; these are also available on the web at 
http://www.dhr.alabama.gov/documents/MinimumStandards_DayCare.pdf 

*The most recent DHR Inspection/Investigation Report 

*The Child Daycare Center’s Operational Policies and Procedures (hand book) 
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We are honored that you have become a part of the Grove Hill Academy 
family.  We share a small amount of your child’s life and are privileged to 

be given the opportunity. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Please return this back page to the director of the center, to be placed in 
your child’s file once it has been signed. By signing this paper, you have 
read and understand Grove Hill Academy’s policy and procedures. Please 
feel free to see office administration for all your questions and concerns.  
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_____________________________________________                                    
_______/_______/_______ 
                                     Parent Signature                                                                                        
Date:   
 
 
 
 
 
____________________________________________                                     
________/______/________ 
                                    Parent Signature                                                                                       
Date:                                                                

 


